M.O.R.E.

Municipal Entities Subcommittee

MEETING MINUTES

Tuesday, March 31, 2015

Those present: Rep. David Arconti Jr., Matthew Brokman, Marc Dillon, John Filchak, Mary Glassman, Lisa Heavner, Robert Labanara, Mark Lyon, Michael Maniscalco, Dale L. Martin, Sheila McKay, Fillmore McPherson, Edmond Mone, Leo Paul, Julia Pemberton, Bonnie A. Reemsnyder, Rep. Kevin Ryan, Melissa Schlag, Rep. Steve Stafstrom, Donald Stein, Ronald Thomas, Gayle Weinstein, Ben Wenograd, Steven Werbner, Lyle Wray, Steve Vavrek, and Rep. Dave Zoni

Those absent: Rep. Aundre Bumgardner, Sen. Steve Cassano, Clay Cope, Rep. Theresa Conroy, William W. Fritz Jr., Rep. Henry Genga, Rep. Bob Godfrey, Barbara Henry, Rudy Marconi, Rep. Frank Nicastro, Rep. Cara Pavalock, Lisa Pellegrini, Christine Ruman, Rep. Caroline Simmons, and Stephen Woods

Presenters: Kenneth Cockayne, Michael Criss, and Tom Landry

Representative Kevin Ryan called the meeting to order at 10:30AM and asked if there are any recommended amendments to the minutes last week.

Gayle Weinstein requested to amend her comments from the last meeting.

Rep. Ryan asked for a vote to approve the minutes. He then explained the M.O.R.E. Commission’s mission.

Kenneth Cockayne gave a presentation about mandates currently effecting Bristol and reform that is necessary for municipalities. Cockayne then expressed his desire to have more aid from the state because municipalities have to fund most of the state mandates with costs being directed to local taxpayers and gave examples of such scenarios.

Rep. Ryan thanked Kenneth Cockayne for his presentation. He followed up by asking Cockayne if it’s the state or federal government that signs something.

Kenneth Cockayne responded by stating that the police chief informed Cockayne that it is a state and federal requirement. He believes it is state mandated, but may by mistaken.

Rep. Kevin Ryan asked if there are any further questions, and welcomed First Selectman Michael Criss to talk about the resident state trooper program.

Michael Criss gave a presentation on the funding of the resident state trooper program. He recommended that control over the state trooper program should be proportional to the cost paid. Criss then addressed certain procedural issues that currently affect the towns where the state troopers reside and possible unwanted outcomes that can result from funding conflicts.

Rep. Kevin Ryan thanked Michael Criss for his presentation and stated that they can look at a couple issues that Criss addressed.

Donald Stein mentioned that the major issue in Barkhamsted regarding resident state troopers is the funding amounts. If budget issues do not solve the funding issue, the state should look at regionalizing police forces and constables.

Leo Paul agreed with Donald Stein’s recommendations and gave his own insight.

Steve Werbner echoed the previous comments, adding that if the funding is not available by 2016, as stated in the commission’s mission, then municipalities will have to cancel the resident state trooper programs and that small actions are already taking place.

Rep. Kevin Ryan responded by saying he wishes that there was solution now, but questions regarding funding for resident state trooper programs will not be answered until the end of session.

Mary Glassman asked if the commission should address capacity at a local level or focus on regionalization.

Rep. Kevin Ryan answered by saying that they can talk about this later on.

John Filchak agreed with Mary Glassman’s question and emphasizes that the commission should address the capacity issue.

Mark Lyon expressed that resident state troopers are an integral part of public safety and that they are all given efficient training. He then stated that funding issues could affect procedural efficiencies for the state troopers.

Fillmore McPherson asked for clarification on how funding for resident state trooper programs are done since his municipality does not have one.

Mark Lyon explained how the funding works, but it does not cover overtime or health benefits, which the municipalities cover.

Michael Criss added to the conversation, explaining that pay depends on municipality, the ranking and file of the resident state trooper, and the fringe benefits.

Donald Stein stated that about half a dozen selectmen and representatives have been talking about consolidation of barracks and dispatch, and shall inform the committee after the next meeting takes place mid-April.

Rep. Kevin Ryan thanked Michael Criss for his presentation and welcomed Tom Landry to speak to talk about the pension system.

Tom Landry went into depth on the history of the state pension system. He explained how the pension systems are set up and issues regarding the structure and creation of tiers. He recommended that the legislature set up a new tier for municipal employees and for workers enrolled in MERS.

Gayle Weinstein stated that she did recommend adding another tier and that Rep. Sharkey has a bill in for that with Sen. Fasano co-sponsoring.
Matthew Brokman asked how adding another tier would affect employees already in the system.

Tom Landry answered this by saying the pay would depend on the state’s contribution rate. Landry also stated that many municipalities are not in social security and that if you are in MERS without social security, your premium will go up.

Matthew Brokman clarified his question, saying that he’s concerned about people’s eligibility to retire. Brokman explained that many elderly people are in poverty and the services in place may not cover all living expenses. He then stated that negotiation is what should be emphasized, not pushing the check from one agency to another.

Tom Landry responds that the pension percents between tiers are about a .1% difference. Municipalities currently can’t negotiate tiers; they would need permission from the legislation to do so. Different plans are meant for the next person entering the work force.

Matthew Brokman stated that it seems like pensions could be negotiated in a way similar to other parts of a benefit package.

Tom Landry responded by saying that they are not allowed to negotiate MERS.

Matthew Brokman talked about how contributions are not always consistent and it depends on the state of the economy.

Tom Landry stated that he also believes that contributions tend to go up and down small amounts throughout the years, making the system somewhat unsustainable.

Ben Wenograd asked how they could have the in-depth discussion that is necessary for this issue and how they should interpret the numbers regarding pension rates.

Tom Landry answered this by saying that the state can see how the payments for the different tiers are decided. Landry believes the issue is in negotiating; there is one retirement program that services these tiers, so it’s hard to mention various options.

Julia Pemberton stated that a tier 3 plan could potentially save a small town like Redding up to $400,000 over 10 years, with a budget of $14 million annually, which would be a great source of savings.

Michael Maniscalco believes that municipalities should have more autonomy. He stated that municipalities could make decisions for themselves and know what’s best in the municipalities’ interest.

Edmond Mone agreed with Maniscalco’s comments and gave examples on how more autonomy for local governments so that municipalities can have more sustainable plans.

Ronald Thomas agreed with the previous comments.

Fillmore McPherson concurred with the previous speakers, adding that municipalities should also have a say in different mandates due to the uniqueness of each one.

Rep. Kevin Ryan thanked Tom Landry for his presentation and addressed the committee. He started talking about the topic for the next meeting, work groups.  Committee decided that they wanted four working groups.  The technology work group is going to be chaired by Mary Glassman, Lisa Heavner, and Lyle Wray.

Mary Glassman stated that she would have Lyle Wray from CROG come in next week to chair the meeting. She wants to talk about how to get interested parties on the nutmeg network, how to combine different departments, and technology issues facing schools and town.

Lyle Wray stated that technology is flexible and that programs like the Nutmeg Network can help departments get involved.

Lisa Heavner said that certain programs should look at regionalizing technology programs. Departments should head in the same direction and that various technological advancements will aide in Connecticut’s advancement.

Rep. Kevin Ryan stated that he would like work groups to meet outside of these committee meetings so people are better informed. He then asked which work groups should be focused on and that this committee should make sure that the topics in this committee do not conflict with the other committee, this way work is completed as efficiently as possible.

Gayle Weinstein asked if the mission statement could be amended.

Rep. Kevin Ryan answered this by saying that the leadership created the mission statement. If the committee wants to amend the statement, then he’ll mention it to the leadership.

Rep. Kevin Ryan adjourned the meeting at 11:38AM

